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This is one of the funnest shows of the year more often than not so I
have high hopes for tonight. The main events are of course the two ladder
matches along with Henry challenging Cena for the Raw Title. This is one
of those shows where you can just turn your brain off and enjoy some wild
action so hopefully things are as fun as they have the potential to be.
Let’s get to it.

Pre-Show: Tag Titles: Usos vs. Roman Reigns/Seth Rollins

Shield is defending. Rollins starts with Jey with the Uso quickly getting
two off a backslide. Off to Reigns who gets chopped down and caught with
a double suplex for two. The fans are already chanting for RVD. A double
spinebuster gets two for Jey as this is one sided so far. Seth pulls
Roman out of the way of a superkick as we take a break during the pre-
show. Back with the Usos still in control but Rollins avoids a charge and
brings in Reigns to take over.

A clothesline sends Jey off the apron and out to the floor as Shield
starts making fast tags. Rollins kicks Jey in the back for two and puts
on a chinlock. Jey keeps fighting back but can’t make the hot tag. Seth
is sent to the floor and Reigns is kicked away but Rollins dives to break
up the hot tag. Jey is knocked tot he floor for a hard clothesline from
Reigns. We take ANOTHER break and come back with Jimmy diving over the
top to take out the Shield. Not that we got to see the hot tag or
anything, but we needed a trailer for Dead Man Down right?
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Jimmy gets a VERY close two off a high cross body and the Samoan drop
gets two on Rollins. Seth comes back and loads up a superplex on Jey but
the other two come in to make it a Tower of Doom with Jimmy taking the
worst of it. Jimmy superkicks Rollins down and hits the Superfly Splash
but Reigns makes a last second save. The fans correctly think this is
awesome. Rollins counters a middle rope Samoan drop into an across the
ring buckle bomb, setting up the Reigns’ spear for the pin to retain at
14:50.

Rating: B. WOW this was better than I was expecting. The near falls in
this were off the charts and the Usos actually had me believing they were
going to win. The Shield has insane chemistry out there and the Usos
proved that they can hang with them move for move. Excellent stuff here
and by far the best pre-show match they’ve ever had.

The opening video is of course about money with the briefcases being
loaded into an armored car. Cena and Henry get a generic video package as
well.

Fandango vs. Cody Rhodes vs. Damien Sandow vs. Jack Swagger vs. Antonio
Cesaro vs. Dean Ambrose vs. Wade Barrett

Colter does his usual anti foreigners rant about being in one of the
founding cities of America. “Maybe Betsy Ross should have put a taco and
a burrito on the flag.” It’s a huge brawl to start and I’m not going to
be able to keep up with most of the action in the ladder matches tonight.
The two teams lay everyone else out and bring in a ladder each. Cesaro
hits the gutwrench suplex to send Cody into the ladder before shouting WE
THE PEOPLE. The Scholars take Cesaro the floor but Ambrose stops Swagger
from climbing.

Ambrose, the crowd favorite, is left alone in the ring but Barrett makes
the save. Barrett kicks Ambrose in the face, knocking the ladder on top
of him in the process. Fandango kicks the ladder into Barrett’s face and
hits a slingshot legdrop onto the ladder onto Barrett. Sandow makes the



save as Dean knocks Rhodes off the top rope with another ladder. Fandango
is sent face first into the ladder and suplexed onto the one in the
corner for good measure. Cesaro makes a climb but has to stop Ambrose
with a hanging chinlock off the ladder.

Cody makes the save and hits a Samoa Joe MuscleBuster to send Cesaro into
a ladder. Barrett makes the save with a broken rung of a ladder in a new
idea. He and Swagger go up now with Wade BLASTING him with the elbow to
knock Swagger off. Fandango makes the save but Ambrose catches him with
the bulldog driver off the bottom rung. Dean does the windmill spot with
the ladder on his head but the Real Americans grab either end to break it
up. They lift Ambrose in the air to choke him out but Ambrose skins the
cat in mid air in an AWESOME spot. The Americans dump him to the floor
but there’s no ladder left.

Cesaro gets on Swagger’s shoulders but Cody hits a springboard dropkick
to take them both out. Cross Rhodes lays out Fandango and Barrett but he
shouts instead of getting a ladder. He finally gets the big ladder but is
met on top by Ambrose for a slugout. Cody rams him face first into the
ladder over and over but Rollins and Reigns come out to break it up.

They run interference of everyone else in the match but here are the Usos
to take the tag champions out. Cesaro and Swagger get in on the brawl as
well but Ambrose is going up. Rhodes makes the save and shoves the ladder
over, sending Ambrose onto everyone else. Cody is all alone but Sandow
comes in out of nowhere to steal the case at 16:40.

Rating: B. This was solid but it was a step below a lot of these matches.
The Ambrose and Shield stuff was great but I’m really not feeling the
winner. Sandow hasn’t won a thing of note in like a year but he wins one
match and we’re supposed to buy him as a main event level guy now? It
doesn’t work that way but WWE can’t get that through their thick heads.
Fans don’t forget wins and losses like the writers do.

Here’s Brad Maddox with something to say. He’s glad to be the GM and even



though he can’t replace Vickie (“I don’t look good in high heels”) he’s
put Vickie on the expert panel. She gets a spotlight followed by a video
tribute to her on the Titantron. It’s a lot of her embarrassing moments
followed by a standing boo for her. This is finally broken up by the
start of the next match.

Intercontinental Title: The Miz vs. Curtis Axel

Axel is defending. Miz gets a quick cover off a shoulder block but Axel
takes him into the corner for control. Curtis is sent to the floor and
caught by a baseball slide before Miz sends him back inside. Miz stares
Heyman down, claps his hands and falls down. The referee looks at Heyman
and ejects him for allegedly hitting Miz. Smart move there. Axel takes
over with a dropkick but the fans are MUCH quieter now. The Hennig
necksnap gets two and we hit an armbar.

Back up and Miz avoids a charge in the corner but the fans do not care at
all. A big boot puts Axel down and the corner clothesline sets up the top
rope ax handle for two. Axel comes back with a PerfectPlex for two but
Miz hits his one kick to the leg and puts on the Figure Four. Curtis
reverses but gets turned over again, only to be right in the ropes for
the break. Axel bails to the floor for a second before coming back in for
his neckbreaker into a cutter for the pin to retain at 9:20.

Rating: D+. The match wasn’t bad but it had no heat at all. People just
don’t care about Miz at all and the Figure Four is a big reason why. It’s
just a horrible move for him and comes off like a lame Ric Flair tribute,
which is pretty much what it is. Nothing to see here but it was a way to
let the fans breathe a bit after the big match.

Summerslam ad, which is basically All Grown Up from Wrestlemania a few
years ago.

Divas Title: Kaitlyn vs. AJ Lee



AJ is defending and this has been a very well built feud. They used to be
friends but Kaitlyn went after the title instead of helping AJ when she
was having relationship issues, so AJ turned on her and has taken
everything Kaitlyn cares about. Kaitlyn has a bad elbow coming in and is
with Layla here. Kaitlyn gets a quick two off a gutbuster but is sent
into the post on the floor. AJ works on the arm with a bridging armbar
(almost a one arm Cattle Mutilation) before hooking a crossface
chickenwing of all things.

Back up and Kaitlyn fires off a dropkick and a big shoulder followed by
the reverse DDT for two. AJ slaps her in the face so Kaitlyn takes her
head off with a clothesline. Kaitlyn knocks her off the apron but
Langston catches her in midair. The spear connects back inside but
Kaitlyn hurts her elbow again. AJ hooks the Black Widow submission out of
nowhere and Kaitlyn taps at 7:03.

Rating: C. Very basic match here but it worked well enough. Kaitlyn
looked good with the power stuff (and the tight outfit) while AJ needed
to be a bit more evil. I doubt this is over yet because that’s how WWE
works, but the matches and story have been WAY better than anyone
expected them to be.

The expert panel (Big Show, Kofi Kingston and Vickie) talk about the show
so far.

Chris Jericho vs. Ryback

The fans go back and forth from Jericho to Goldberg chants. Ryback bails
to the floor because he’s a coward now and Jericho takes him down with a
baseball slide. Back in and Jericho hits a forearm to the back of the
head but Ryback drills him with a shoulder. Jericho goes after the
formerly bad leg but gets his neck snapped across the top rope for two.
We hit the chinlock before Ryback gets two off a middle rope splash.
Jericho is punched off the apron and lands between the two announce
tables.



Back to the chinlock but Jericho escapes into a northern lights suplex
and a failed Walls attempt. A top rope ax handle is caught in a Ryback
belly to belly overhead suplex. The Meathook puts Jericho down and the
Codebreaker is countered into a kind of spinebuster. A powerbomb gets two
on Jericho but he comes back with an enziguri for two.

Ryback rolls to the apron and gets caught in a Codebreaker but he’s back
in at nine. A high cross gets two for the Canadian but he walks into a
gorilla press. Ryback drops him down into a fireman’s carry but Jericho
counters into a DDT for two. Jericho misses the Lionsault and Ryback
grabs a quick rollup for the pin at 10:20.

Rating: D+. The match wasn’t terrible but man alive it’s pathetic what
they’ve done to Ryback. They took everything good and interesting about
him and turned it completely around to make sure the fans didn’t care
about him at all. This was also the first match he’s won on PPV since
last year’s MITB, yet WWE still wonders why no one cares about him.

Video on the opening of the WWE Performance Center.

We recap Ziggler vs. Del Rio. Ziggler won the world title through his
MITB case the night after Wrestlemania then got injured on Smackdown. Del
Rio went after Ziggler’s head to win the title at Payback so tonight it’s
about revenge and the title for Dolph.

Smackdown World Title: Dolph Ziggler vs. Alberto Del Rio

Ziggler gets an AMAZING pop. Feeling out process to start until Ziggler
gets two off a dropkick. Ten straight elbow drops (with the fans counting
along) have Del Rio in trouble and he falls out to the floor. Back in and
Del Rio scores with a running enziguri before sending Ziggler hard into
the barricade. We hit the chinlock as the fans are nearly comatose for
Del Rio. Can you blame them? There’s NOTHING interesting about him at
all. Ziggler misses a splash in the corner and Del Rio does that stupid
smile of his.



Del Rio pounds on the back but misses a charge, sending him out to the
floor. He tries to come in off the top but gets caught in a top rope X
Factor for two. A Ziggler neckbreaker gets two and a Del Rio German
suplex gets the same. The corner enziguri misses and Ziggler gets a close
two off the Fameasser. It’s amazing how much the crowd is into Ziggler.
Del Rio gets two off a tilt-a-whirl backbreaker but Ziggler gets the same
by dropkicking Del Rio off the top.

Cue AJ to skip around the ring before Ziggler counters another tilt-a-
whirl into a jumping DDT for two. Ziggler tells AJ to leave but the
distraction allows Alberto to crotch him on the top. A reverse superplex
gets two on Dolph and the low superkick gets the same. Del Rio lowers his
knee pad to reveal the knee brace but Ziggler avoids the shot…..and AJ
hits Del Rio with the Divas Title for the DQ at 14:27.

Rating: C+. This was getting good until the stupid ending. I have no idea
what WWE’s obsession is with dragging out stories for as long as they can
anymore but they need to get over it. This feud isn’t doing anything for
anyone and it just keeps going. Either split up AJ and give Dolph the
title or move on to something else. The match was good though.

Dolph yells at AJ post match and walks away, making Ziggler look like the
jerk in the whole thing.

Video on WWE supporting the military.

Recap of Henry vs. Cena with Henry faking retirement and laying Cena out.
He said the WWE Championship is the only thing he’s never won and he
wants that one big run with the title. One thing WWE has done right in
the last few years is make the WWE Championship seem like a MUCH bigger
deal.

Raw World Title: John Cena vs. Mark Henry



Cena is of course booed out of the building. The champion charges at
Henry and bounces off of him like a wall. Henry shoves him into the
corner and a running splash gets two. Cena is front suplexed onto the
steps for two as this is one sided so far. The fans chant Sexual
Chocolate because that’s what smark crowds do for a Henry match as Mark
drops a leg on the back of Cena’s neck. Henry throws Cena down and then
out to the floor as the domination continues.

Back in and Henry stands around but misses a charge in the corner. Cena
can’t slam him so Henry cranks on the neck a bit. John gets back up and
hits the shoulder blocks followed by the Shuffle but Cena still can’t hit
the AA. Henry falls on top for two but Cena counters a slam into most of
a spinning DDT. Cena FINALLY hits the AA but it’s only good for two. The
high cross is caught in a World’s Strongest Slam for two so Henry pulls
the turnbuckle pad off. He also brings in a chair but as the referee is
dealing with that, Henry pulls off another buckle.

Cena counters a whip into the buckle and hooks the STF but Mark easily
gets to the rope. Henry gets two off a low blow but another World’s
Strongest Slam is countered into the STF with Cena dragging Henry back to
the middle of the ring. Henry taps out to retain Cena’s title at 14:40.

Rating: C. This was exactly what you would expect from this match. Henry
came off like a monster of the month for the entirety of the buildup and
that’s exactly what he was here. Nothing in this match made me care about
it because no one believed Cena was in any real danger. It wasn’t
horrible or anything but it came and went and nothing more.

We hear from the expert panel who have nothing interesting to say.

Video on the Wyatts attacking Kane.

CM Punk vs. Rob Van Dam vs. Christian vs. Sheamus vs. Daniel Bryan vs.
Randy Orton



RVD, Bryan and Punk get good reactions but the fans aren’t impressed with
the others. Everyone goes after RVD to start and knock him to the floor.
The remaining four go after Sheamus before pairing off themselves. We’re
quickly down to Bryan vs. Punk and the fans go nuts in a hurry. Van Dam
is knocked off the apron and into a ladder as the two stars go at it.
Bryan almost botches the backflip but counters the GTS into a YES Lock
attempt, only to have everyone not named RVD make the save with a ladder.

Van Dam is back in now to clean house and pose a bit. Some baseball
slides drop Punk and Sheamus before Rob drops Christian onto a ladder.
Rolling Thunder onto Bryan onto the ladder takes Daniel out but it’s
Orton sending Van Dam to the floor. Rob kicks him down and loads up the
Five Star onto Orton onto the ladder but Christian breaks it up with a
short ladder. Christian loses a fight to Sheamus over a full sized ladder
but Van Dam breaks up the pale one’s climb with Sheamus landing on the
ladder on the way down.

Sheamus is up almost immediately and rams various people into the
barricade before bridging a ladder between the apron and the announce
table. Bryan escapes a powerbomb through the ladder and hits a running
knee to the face from the apron. Punk is loading up a ladder but Orton
makes the save. Another ladder is brought in and all six climb up on two
ladders with the briefcase being knocked away. All six fall down and
Orton is holding his knee.

It’s Sheamus on his feet first and cleaning house before going up, only
to be caught by Bryan. We get the ten forearms on the top of the ladder
but Punk stops Sheamus from pulling down the case. Sheamus and Punk slug
it out in the corner but Punk hits the running knee to take him down,
followed by riding the ladder down onto his back. Orton comes back in and
suplexes Punk into the ladder followed by the Elevated DDT.

Christian comes back in and spears Randy down but Van Dam knocks him off
the ladder. The fans of course want tables as Christian goes up again.
Van Dam is cut on the forehead. They both go up but Van Dam jumps to



another ladder as Christian falls. The splash off the top of the ladder
crushes Christian but Sheamus shoves Rob off the ladder. Bryan is back in
to kick both of them before going into his usual insane rush.

He throws Sheamus THROUGH a ladder and goes up top…..but Curtis Axel of
all people comes out with a chair to beat him down. He lays Bryan out
with his finisher on the floor but walks into a GTS. Heyman comes out to
yell at Axel because he wants Punk to win. CM starts a very slow climb
while holding his neck….and Heyman of course screws him by ramming
another ladder into him. Punk is busted open BAD and here’s Van Dam going
up the ladder, only to have Orton make the save with an RKO. Orton pulls
down the case to win at 26:31.

Rating: B-. Well that happened. Seriously that’s about all there is to
it. Everyone was about the same but the winner wasn’t terribly obvious
for most of the match. It wasn’t bad or anything but you expect more when
you have this level of talent in the match. At the end of the day though
there was no hatred between these guys and that makes for a duller match.
The Heyman stuff was pretty obvious but it sets up Lesnar vs. Punk at
Summerslam.

Overall Rating: C. This show wasn’t terrible but aside from maybe the
ladder matches, there’s nothing interesting on here at all. Everything
felt like it was just there to fill in a spot on the card which isn’t
what you expect from a show like this. It’s not a horrible show but
there’s nothing worth going out of your way to see here. Believe it or
not, Payback blew the doors off this show.

Results

Shield b. Usos – Spear to Jimmy

Damien Sandow b. Cody Rhodes, Antonio Cesaro, Jack Swagger, Fandango,
Dean Ambrose and Wade Barrett – Sandow pulled down the briefcase

AJ Lee b. Kaitlyn – Black Widow



Ryback b. Chris Jericho – Rollup

Alberto Del Rio b. Dolph Ziggler via DQ when AJ Lee interefered

John Cena b. Mark Henry – STF

Randy Orton b. Rob Van Dam, Sheamus, CM Punk, Christian and Daniel Bryan
– Orton pulled down the briefcase

 

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my
book on the History of Starrcade from Amazon for just $4 at:

 


